Tuition Review Advisory Committee (TRAC) Meeting 
MINUTES
September 28, 2016
9:00 – 11:00 a.m.

Winslow Hall Conference Room
Members Present:  Warwick Arden (Co-Chair), Paul Nolan (Co-Chair), Melissa White (for Tyler Allen), Paul Cohen, Mary Ann Danowitz, Scott Douglass, Maureen Grasso, John Lee, Jeannette Moore, Jamie Plummer, Krista Ringler, Dewayne Washington
Others Present: Retta Clemons, Duane Larick, Mary Lelik, Barbara Moses, Mick Kulikowski, Vicki Pennington, Jessie Sova, Steve Allen, Jeff Scroggs, Jo-Ann cohen, Louis Martin-Vega, Saad Khan, Peter Fedkiw, George Rouskas, Mark Hoversten, Art Rice, Jennifer Coltrane, Tom Miller 
Provost Arden opened the meeting and called for approval of the September 14, 2016 draft minutes.  The minutes were approved following the suggestion by a member that a section on page 2 be edited as follows: “Provost Arden said the Tuition Review Advisory Committee, for the past few years, gave the same percent tuition increase to out-of-state and in-state graduate students to help hold harmless the GSSP.  He said this has resulted in a situation in which undergraduate out-of-state students pay higher tuition than out-of-state graduate students.  Provost Arden suggested we [TRAC members] consider correcting this by bringing that differential back into alignment and giving out-of-state graduate students a higher tuition increase.”  
Provost Arden indicated that we have a full agenda with several premium tuition proposals to be presented during the meeting.  He called on Dr. Steve Allen to lead discussions for the first two premium tuition proposals listed on the agenda: Master of Business Administration (MBA) and Master of Global Innovation Management.
Key Points:

· Currently, the premium tuition is $13,000.  This proposal requests that premium tuition be increased by $2000 (phased in over two years) so that the total tuition premium for 2017-18 is $14,000 and for 2018-19 is $15,000 for full time in-state and out-of-state graduate students in these two degree programs. The premium tuition will be prorated for evening and online part-time students.
· The MBA programs are nationally recognized. . . ranking having moved up in the Bloomberg Businessweek from #54 to #29 and moved up from #70 to #52 in US News & World Report.  Money from the tuition premiums helped the program achieve these results and an increase will help support investments for the “do” portion of NC State’s philosophy “think and do.” 
· MBA enrollment increased from 200 in fall 2002 (when they started charging premium tuition) to 424 in fall 2013 and was up to 539 in spring 2016.  

· Starting salaries of the graduates of the full-time program are in the $80,000-$90,000 range. The return on investment is high; the current cost of the program for evening and online students is roughly $40,000.
· An increase in the premium tuition will assist the program to increase and support faculty/staff (proposing 5 teaching professor positions and 8-10 part time industry experts to assist teaching faculty) and help meet the demands of a growing program (proposing staffer for course design & development; and hardware/software expense account to keep up-to-date).  Expanding the MacLaughlan Leadership series from 24 students to about 200-250 per year is also a goal.  

· Premium tuition for the MBA and MGIM programs generates about $5 million toward the college budget. This proposal would generate $435,000 in 2017-18 based on projected fall 2017 enrollment levels and an additional $435,000 in 2018-19. 
Member’s question:

· The number of teaching professors you propose doesn’t seem to match the amount of money the proposal will generate; perhaps these are not full time teaching professors.  Response by Dr. Allen: Right, these are part time faculty positions for online courses.
When there were no more questions, Provost Arden commented about the good ratings and remarkable projectory of the MBA program.  He then called on Jeff Scroggs and Jo-Ann Cohen to give a presentation for the Master of Science in Financial Mathematics.  Dr. Scroggs distributed a one-page handout and led the discussion.
Key points:

· There’re 70 students in this professional science masters [Financial Mathematics] program.
· The proposed tuition premium is $4000 per year for full time in state and out of state students.  The current tuition premium is $6000 per year.  Effective 2017-18, the proposal is for the tuition to be $10,000 per year which will equate to $5000 per semester.  The PSM in Financial Mathematics is a 3-semester program.
· The proposal indicates that students need professional skills training and workshops/projects offered by practitioners.  Money from tuition premium will be used to create a new career services position; used to expand exposure of students to practitioners (workshops); and used for marketing and recruiting. 
· The MFM Program has established connections with many companies that hire NC State graduates; most of these jobs are in North Carolina in the financial and financial services sector in companies like SAS, BB&T and Duke Energy for example. There’s a 100% placement rate of graduates in career track positions and 100% placement rate in internships. Companies in other sectors utilize quantitative risk management.  Expanding the external contact list will translate into improved opportunities for private-sector internships and jobs for the students which is a critical component of the MFM curriculum.  

· When a premium tuition was first approved several years ago, a single staff member was given the responsibilities for both career services and external relations; these responsibilities now need to be split into two positions.  Dedicating a full time position to career services will improve the offerings to students and provide timely and effective assistance as students progress through interviews.
· Additional funds from premium tuition increase will enable practitioners to join the program as adjunct professors and professors of the practice.  Students will be able to receive academic training from cutting-edge researchers in financial math and related areas.

· Including the proposed premium tuition, in-state students’ tuition/fees will be $30,336 and will be $51,484 for out-of-state students.  With the average starting salary of graduates at $78,583 the cost/benefit analysis demonstrates that it takes less than one year for students to pay for the cost of the program. 
There were no questions about Dr. Scroggs’ presentation.

Provost Arden said we [NC State administrators] haven’t received guidance from UNC-General Administration regarding their directives for proposing tuition increases.  He said we don’t know whether GA will ask campuses to submit a 2-year tuition/fees increase proposal (for 2017-18 and 2018-19) or whether GA will ask for a 1 year proposal (for 2017-18 only).  
Provost Arden asked Dr. Scoggs to clarify whether his proposal is asking for $4000 increase in both 2017-18 and another $4000 increase in 2018-19.  Dr. Scoggs responded: The proposal is for an increase of $2000 per semester which totals $4000 per year effective 2017-18.  There is no additional increase request for 2018-19.  The degree program is a 3-semester program.
Provost Arden introduced Louis Martin-Vega, Saad Khan, Peter Fedkiw and George Rouskas from the College of Engineering.  Dean Martin-Vega began by informing the committee that his college has premium tuition already for Electrical & Computer Engineering and for Computer Science.  He said the proposal for Chemical Engineering is new.  He said the college’s goal is to grow the number of students in the chemical engineering masters program where currently there’re 124 PhD students and 1 masters student.  Dr. Khan continued the discussion and provided more details about the tuition premium proposal for Master of Science in Chemical Engineering.
Key Points:
· The proposal is for $2400 premium tuition [per semester] for full time in-state and out-of-state masters students phased in over two years in increments of one-half.  
· Each year a large number of students apply for the masters program.  The premium tuition will allow the degree program to grow.  Companies are now hiring employees who hold the MS in Chemical Engineering where previously companies preferred employees with the PhD.  The program expects their enrollment to grow as it focuses more attention on recruiting and admitting master of science students.
· The larger percent of money from tuition premium will be used for hiring teaching assistants (58%) and for hiring adjunct faculty to free up department faculty so they can create more elective courses based on faculty members’ areas of expertise.  Money will also be used for eventually creating tracks for the MS program, and for creating supplementary fellowship/financial aid slots based on need and merit giving particular attention to underrepresented groups.

· It’s anticipated that students earning the MS in Chemical Engineering will realize an average of $14K in their income thus will garner a return on their investment. 
· The proposed premium tuition will add $7200 to the cost of the masters degree.  Even with the premium tuition, the in-state tuition will be competitive with peer institutions. 

There were no questions about Dr. Khan’s presentation.

Dr. George Roukas led discussions for the premium tuition proposal for the Master of and Master of Science in Computer Science.
Key Points:

· This degree program is one of the largest graduate programs at NC State with over 700 students; the program has grown about 20 percent since premium tuition was first approved for Fall 2014.
· Applications for the degree program have increased by 59 percent.  Without a premium tuition increase, the department leadership is constrained in what they can do to alleviate big course section sizes by providing more teaching assistants.
· The proposal is for an increase in premium tuition of $800 per semester for full-time Masters students phased in over two years. Another follow-up proposal requesting an additional $400 premium tuition will be submitted after this two-year phase-in period [effective for the 2019-20 year].
· Without additional funding the college will not be able to meet the growing demand for graduate studies in Computer Science.  Funds generated from the tuition premium will help with improving the educational experience of students (hiring more teaching assistants, teaching faculty & staff) and acquisition of additional equipment, software, and technical support needed for lab-based courses; as well as help with providing need-based financial aid, merit-based fellowships, recruiting incentives.
· Graduates’ starting salaries are in the $85K to $130K range, and there’s close to 100% placement at graduation.  This salary range allows for a fast “return on investment” for students.
· The college produces a highly-skilled workforce in science, engineering, and computing and supplies major employers who have established or are establishing substantial operations in North Carolina.
Member’s question:

· As a tactical issue, wouldn’t it be better to ask for a slightly higher tuition premium with this current proposal rather than coming back in a year or two to ask for an additional increase? Response by Provost Arden: Historically, UNC-General Administration asked campuses to submit a three-year request for tuition premiums. Last year, campuses were only allowed to submit a two-year request.  Campuses that had submitted a three-year request had to delete the third year of their request.  Also, 2017-18 will be the third year of the engineering enhancement fee which means, if this tuition premium proposal is approved, students will see this premium increase plus the enhancement fee.
Provost Arden said this [Computer Science] is a great graduate program with a lot of graduates.  
He then called on Mark Hoversten and Art Rice to discuss the premium tuition proposal for the Doctor of Design.
Key Points:
· The Doctor of Design is a new degree program which has been 3.5 years in the making and is now approved to start in Fall 2017.  Its delivery will be mixed mode consisting of online and periodic 10-day intensive on-campus workshops and presentations.
· The proposal is for a one-time tuition premium of $4000 effective 2017-18.

· The premium tuition will be used to support additional information technology activity, provide graduate assistants required for on-line courses, and to support logistical aspects and additional faculty resources related to the intensive on campus workshops.

When there were no questions about the Doctor of Design proposal, Provost Arden informed the committee that there were some tuition premium proposals that didn’t make it to the Tuition Review Advisory Committee.  The ones that did make it were ones which demonstrated a high demand, a good return on investment for graduates, and funds generated having a direct impact on the student-experience.
Member’s comments / questions:

· [Regarding the Doctorate in Design] Five students don’t equal high demand.  Response by Art Rice and Duane Larick:  This is a new degree program that’s projected to start with 5 students.  The steady state enrollment is 45 students.  The other degree programs [requesting premium tuition] are already at steady state.

· How does premium tuition effect the graduate student support plan (GSSP)?  Does GSSP subsidize these students?  Response by Duane Larick:  The GSSP doesn’t support premium tuition.  

· The tuition premium proposals are calling for more teaching assistants.  Will that effect the GSSP.  Response by Duane Larick:  Within the rules of the GSSP, if the premium tuition is used to pay for the assistantship, then the GSSP doesn’t pay the tuition and health insurance.

· It’s important that awards and scholarships for under-represented students be assured as degree programs add on premium tuition so that inclusivity and diversity are not negatively impacted by rising tuition costs.  Is there any accountability to assure premium tuition is used for the purposes described in the proposals? Response by Barbara Moses: Yes, my [Budget] office  monitors the uses just like we monitor fees.

When there were no further questions and comments about the premium tuition proposals, Provost Arden called for a motion to approve the tuition premium requests.  He said members can consider and vote on the proposals all together or can consider each single one.  Members did not ask to consider each single one.  Thus, a member made a motion that all the premium tuition proposals be approved as presented.  The motion was seconded.  When called for a voice vote, TRAC members approved with their collective “aye” and with zero “no’s.”  All premium tuition proposals are approved.
Provost Arden reiterated that premium tuition can only be used for the degree programs for which it’s approved.  He said he hopes that folks recognize this has the potential to put significant pressure on Provost central reserves as well as on Colleges/Departments as we have legislative budget cuts.  He said some of our colleges have been able to stay afloat because of premium tuition.  As more units look to do tuition premiums, the impact on money reserves at the provost and deans level will be felt because we won’t be able to use premium tuition funds for strategic purposes on campus-wide initiatives.
Provost Arden again reminded TRAC that NC State administrators haven’t yet received directions from UNC- General Administration [and said he doesn’t know when directions will come] regarding tuition increases.  He said in a conference call 10 days ago with UNC-Board of Governors it seemed as though campuses will be asked to put forth a one-year tuition/fee request.  He said some of the BOG group want to see zero percent increase for in-state undergraduate students and some of the BOG group realize the impact of the flat tuition rate will have on university budgets [Note: Effective for Fall 2016 new freshmen and transfer students pay a fixed flat tuition rate for 8 / 10 consecutive semesters].  
Vice Chancellor Douglass indicated that UNC- system Chief Financial Officers are discussing 1.5 to 2.0 percent tuition increase for in-state undergraduate students.  Provost Arden said the greatest flexibility will be with the other student categories. . . in-state graduate students, and out-of-state undergraduate and graduate students. 
Provost Arden called on Mary Lelik and Jennifer Coltrane to help facilitate discussion for agenda item #7 “Preliminary testing of different tuition rate scenarios.”  Jennifer displayed a spreadsheet which members could verbally ask that various percent-increases [in tuition] be plugged into the sheet and would instantly see total funds generated by the various percent-increases.  The spreadsheet TRAC members ultimately voted to approve is included in these minutes. 
TRAC members participated in a robust discussion which centered on the following key points:

· recommending a tuition increase no greater than 2 percent for in-state undergraduate students

· keeping in-mind the impact on the GSSP if the tuition differential is widened between in-state and out-of-state graduate students
· moving the out-of-state graduate tuition a little higher so that the gap narrows between that amount of tuition undergraduate out-of-state students are currently paying relative to the amount out-of-state graduate students are paying

· thinking about what we’re trying to accomplish with graduate programming and remembering that price is just one factor when it comes to graduate education
· considering what it takes to maintain program quality in the face of continuous, on-going budget cuts

· thinking about the impact of tuition on recruiting and the impact of low tuition on the ability to offer competitive graduate student stipends
· comparing NC State tuition relative to that of our peer institutions and remaining a good value while being careful not to send an unintended message that it’s cheaper to teach graduate students than to teach undergraduate students
· remembering possible effects of rising tuition on graduation and retention rates of out-of-state students (not wanting to price ourselves out of the market for this group)

· being aware of the amount of debt graduating students have when they leave NC State. . . particularly those graduating from degree programs where employment salaries are much lower than some STEM degree starting salaries.
· maintaining support for diversity and inclusivity

· agreeing on the amount of tuition increase for each category of students

· agreeing on the uses of funds generated by tuition increases

Following all discussion, the Tuition Review Advisory Committee settled on the following recommendation:
Summary: Recommended tuition increases for 2017-18 and 2018-19
· Continue guaranteed 8 / 10 semester fixed tuition [flat] rate for resident freshmen/transfer students who enrolled Fall 2016
· 2% tuition increase for undergraduate resident students 
· 4% tuition increase for undergraduate nonresident students

· 5% tuition increase for graduate resident students
· 6% tuition increase for graduate nonresident students
Recommended uses for 2017-18
· Allocate 70.5% for improving quality and accessibility

· Allocate 7.7% ($750K) for faculty promotional increases 

· Allocate 21.8% for the graduate student support plan 

Recommended uses for 2018-19
· Allocate 69.1% for improving quality and accessibility

· Allocate 7.8% ($750K) for faculty promotional increases 

· Allocate 23.2% for the graduate student support plan 

Provost Arden called for a motion (which was made and seconded) and then called for a voice vote regarding the tuition increase recommendation.  There was a collective “aye.”  No member opposed.  The above recommendations were approved.

After having made final recommendations, a member’s “motion” followed by another member’s “second” and the Committee’s unanimous voice vote of “aye” caused the following to be approved: If UNC-General Administration establishes a set tuition-increase rate for undergraduate residents that is less than the Committee’s proposed 2% increase, the proposed percent-expenditures will remain the same and therefore, the Committee will not need to re-convene.

Summary: Recommended tuition premium for 2017 and 2018
· Increase tuition premium by $2000 spread out over 2 years [$1000 for Fall 2017 . $1000 for Fall 2018] for the following degree programs:

· Master of Business Administration 

· Master of Global Innovation Management
· Increase tuition premium by $4000 per year effective Fall 2017 for the following degree program:

· Master of Science in Financial Mathematics 
· A new tuition premium of $4800 spread out over 2 years [$2400 for Fall 2017 . $2400 for Fall 2018] for the following degree program:

· Master of  Science in Chemical Engineering

· Increase tuition premium by $1600 spread out over 2 years [$800 for Fall 2017 . $800 for Fall 2018] for the following degree programs:

· Master of Computer Science 

· Master of Science in Computer Science

· A new tuition premium of $4000 per year effective Fall 2017 for the following degree program:

· Doctor of Design 

Provost Arden commended the committee for its work and described members as “extraordinary.”  He thanked them for completing the work in just three meetings noting that the fourth meeting is no longer needed.  Retta will cancel the October 11th meeting.
When there was no more discussion and input, the meeting adjourned.

	
	
	

	Final Tuition Scenario
	2017-18
	2018-19

	Student Categories:
	%
	Projected FTEs
	Rate Increase
	Revenue Generated
	%
	Projected FTEs
	Rate Increase
	Revenue Generated

	Undergraduate Residents (Guaranteed)
	 
	     4,050 
	0
	$0 
	 
	     7,817 
	0
	$0 

	Undergraduate Residents
	2.00%
	   14,204 
	128
	$1,818,112 
	2.00%
	   10,437 
	131
	$1,367,247 

	Undergrad Nonresidents
	4.00%
	     2,842 
	957
	$2,719,794 
	4.00%
	     2,842 
	995
	$2,827,790 

	Graduate Residents
	5.00%
	     2,840 
	404
	$1,147,360 
	5.00%
	     2,840 
	425
	$1,207,000 

	Graduate Nonresidents
	6.00%
	     2,972 
	1,357
	$4,033,004 
	6.00%
	     2,972 
	1,438
	$4,273,736 

	   Total
	 
	   26,908 
	 
	$9,718,270 
	 
	   26,908 
	 
	$9,675,773 

	Proposed Use:
	 
	 
	 % 
	 Allocation 
	 
	 
	 % 
	 Allocation 

	Need-based Financial Aid
	 
	
	0.0%
	$0 
	 
	
	0.0%
	$0 

	Graduate Student Support Plan (GSSP)
	 
	
	21.8%
	$2,116,300 
	 
	
	23.2%
	$2,242,000 

	Improve Quality & Accessibility
	 
	
	70.5%
	$6,851,970 
	 
	
	69.1%
	$6,683,773 

	Faculty Promotional Increases
	 
	 
	7.7%
	$750,000 
	 
	 
	7.8%
	$750,000 

	   Total
	 
	 
	100.0%
	$9,718,270 
	 
	 
	100.0%
	$9,675,773 

	Need Based Financial Aid
	 
	 FTEs 
	 Rate 
	Increased Need
	 
	 FTEs 
	 Rate 
	Increased Need

	Undergraduate Residents
	 
	   10,781 
	         128 
	$1,379,968 
	 
	   10,781 
	         131 
	$1,412,311 

	Undergrad Nonresidents
	 
	     1,394 
	         957 
	$1,334,058 
	 
	     1,394 
	         995 
	$1,387,030 

	Graduate Residents (not on GSSP)
	 
	     2,118 
	         404 
	$855,672 
	 
	     2,118 
	         425 
	$900,150 

	Graduate Nonresidents (not on GSSP)
	 
	       454 
	      1,357 
	$616,078 
	 
	        454 
	      1,438 
	$652,852 

	   Total
	 
	
	
	$4,185,776 
	 
	
	
	$4,352,343 

	[ percent if need-based aid is 100% held harmless ]
	 
	 
	[ C5 / A5 ]
	43.1%
	 
	 
	[ C5 / A5 ]
	45.0%

	Graduate Student Support Plan
	 
	 Students 
	 Rate 
	Increased Cost
	 
	 Students 
	 Rate 
	Increased Cost

	State Supported Graduate Students
	 
	     1,700 
	         404 
	$686,800 
	 
	     1,700 
	         425 
	$722,500 

	Non-State Supported Graduate Students
	 
	     1,500 
	      1,357 
	$0 
	 
	     1,500 
	      1,438 
	$0 

	Differential in Tuition Remisison
	 
	     1,500 
	         953 
	$1,429,500 
	 
	     1,500 
	      1,013 
	$1,519,500 

	   Total
	 
	 
	 
	$2,116,300 
	 
	 
	 
	$2,242,000 

	Summary
	 
	Increase
	2017-18
	 
	Increase
	2018-19

	Tuition 2016-17
	 
	Amounts
	Percents
	New Tuition
	 
	Amounts
	Percents
	New Tuition

	$6,407 
	 
	$128 
	2.0%
	$6,535 
	 
	$131 
	2.0%
	$6,666 

	$23,926 
	 
	$957 
	4.0%
	$24,883 
	 
	$995 
	4.0%
	$25,878 

	$8,088 
	 
	$404 
	5.0%
	$8,492 
	 
	$425 
	5.0%
	$8,917 

	$22,610 
	 
	$1,357 
	6.0%
	$23,967 
	 
	$1,438 
	6.0%
	$25,405 

	Differential in graduate resident and non-resident tuition:
	 
	
	
	 
	 
	
	
	 

	$14,522 
	 
	 $     953 
	 
	$15,475 
	 
	 $  1,013 
	 
	$16,488 

	Projected FTEs are the Spring 2015 and Fall 2015 FTEs averaged together.  Spring 2016 not available yet.   FTEs include On-Campus Regular term and CVM portion of Vet Med students.  DE and DVM not included here.   For Undergradate Residents (Guaranteed) FTEs, assume 4,500 new for first year; 4,050 for second year (90% of 1st year);  Financial Aid FTEs and GSSP headcounts are placeholders.
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